



MINUTES OF HORSMONDEN PARISH COUNCIL

ANNUAL PARISH MEETING 

HELD IN HORSMONDEN VILLAGE HALL ON MONDAY 16th  MAY 2016
REFRESHMENTS FROM 7.00PM MEETING STARTING AT 7.30P.M.

Present:

Cllr March
(Chair)

Councillors 
Stevens, Davis, Russell, Richards, Isaacs, Stanton, Jenkinson and Holloway.
In attendance:
Lucy Noakes 
(Clerk)




34 members of the public 



Cllr McDermott (TWBC)
Cllr King (KCC)
Kelvin Hinton (TWBC)

Declarations of Interest: Declarations of pecuniary and non-pecuniary interests in accordance with the Code of Conduct were invited.   None were received.
1.
APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE


Mr and Mrs Kerrigan.
2.

            GUEST SPEAKERS – Kelvin Hinton -Tunbridge Wells Planning Policy Manager.
Mr Hinton had come to speak about TWBC’s Local Plan. 
He explained that producing the Local Plan is a lengthy process which requires much information gathering and surveys etc and a final assemblance of all the evidence to produce a plan which provides enough housing supply. The Local Plan outlines the strategy of the Borough over the coming years to provide a supply of housing, retail etc and at the same time maintain the Borough as a pleasant place to live.
At present the Borough Council are in the process of drafting a new Local Plan and will be liaising closely with parishioners and parish councils to gather information for this. The pressure from Central Government is to build more housing in the SE of England to provide a supply which will fulfil the perceived housing demand, however this can conflict with the wishes of rural communities to try and remain small and less developed. It is therefore important that local people engage with TWBC to help try and find the right places for the supply of houses, which can be outlined in the new Local Plan.
The new plan will outline the development for the centre of TWBC and define areas to be built on and it is hoped that this will be published in spring 2017. Usually the plan will have a time span of 20 years, and will be renewed every 5 years.

Unfortunately, the current Local plan housing allocation limit has been challenged and instead of the Borough now having to find 6000 new homes over the period, it is likely to be substantially more than this. However if the Borough Council do not provide a suitable plan to show that they can satisfy the housing requirements set out by Government then they may intervene.

Local developers have recently been successful in challenging decisions made by TWBC with regards to new major developments and this has shown weaknesses in the Local plan in that it does not offer the number of houses required by government to fulfil the perceived requirements.

TWBC will endeavour to look for good sites for development which are not prime farmland, AONB,  or designated as protected as far as they can.
Cllr King (KCC) updated those present on the current financial situation in the County. He said it was a difficult situation as Kent is expected like other counties to look after unaccompanied minors; however Kent now has 1000’s in its care. This also has to be viewed in the light of an ever aging population and the cut of a third in the budget from central government over the last six years, leading to the County council needing to find a cut of £60million in next year’s budget.

Members will have to debate which services to cut and where savings can be made and in order to do so it is important that they are informed by parishioners which services are most important to them so that Councillors can try and get the right balance.
PCSO Jenkinson reported on the crime figures for Horsmonden as a parish over the last year (April 2015- March 2016):

11 thefts,1theft from motor vehicle,3thefts of motor vehicle,1 burglary of house,3 burglaries other than dwellings,1 attempted burglary other than dwelling,10 criminal damages, 5 assaults,1out rage of public decency,1 indecent exposure,1 harassment,2 frauds,16 domestics ( 1 threat to kill).
PCSO Jenkinson said that the figures showed that generally Horsmonden was a safe place to live, however a few recent incidences had been more serious but these had mainly been carried out by one or two individuals.

Speeding traffic was still an issue as everywhere else, but was a difficult situation to solve.

He explained that Chief Inspector Pate would like to come and speak to the over 60s about the problems of cold callers and how stickers on the door can deter criminals. He was happy to come along and give the elderly some guidelines and reassurance.
3.         PUBLIC SESSION.

Mr Brick wished t o address teh public about the Governments plans to change the way prescriptions are dealt with later in the year. He believed that not only will this make things less convenient for users but it could put rural chemists and pharmacies like the one in Horsmonden under threat of closure. He explained about the government’s initiative to provide a ‘medicines on line’ system and said he did not feel this would be the same as the accessible care and clinical advice which pharmacies provide to local communities at present.
He also pointed out that if this led to the closure of some local pharmacies it would undoubtedly then put further pressure on local doctor’s services and hospitals. Mr Brick said that there was currently an on line petition and a written petition against these changes which people could sign up to if they wanted to .

Mrs Morton agreed with Mr Brick and said that whilst this may be a suitable step forward for towns where there are several pharmacies and shutting one or two would not be noticeable, it was not a sensible solution for rural communities. She did also say that local people must make sure they supported their pharmacy by using it as much as possible.

It was considered that any change to teh local pharmacy and the way it operated may affect the Parish Council’s emergency plans which are currently being drawn up.

It was mentioned that KCC was campaigning against these changes and that local councillors should contact Greg Clark as our MP, and remind him that in Horsmonden we are not on a good bus route and cannot easily get to Tunbridge wells and Paddockwood. Also, not everyone is able to have access to online services.

Mrs Payne wished to speak about the local Sunday dust cart service, as she wondered if this could now resume its earlier time of 8am, as was the service provided in other local villages. There was some opposition to this, as 8am was felt to be too early for teh dust cart to be making noise outside houses.

A show of hands was taken and 9 hands were raised  requesting that the dust cart come earlier, 16 were raised to ask that it stay at the current time of 9am arriving and 11.30 leaving.

It was requested that the clerk ask if the operative could ensure he sweeps up properly before leaving as sometimes debris is left on the pavement and road where the lorry parks.
Mr Banfield wished to speak about the parking by Gunlands, on the Maidstone Road. Cllr March said that she had spoken to Bob Heafy CEO of TCHG and he was happy to put down plastic matting on the grass outside Gunlands so that it could be parked on, but he cannot do this until there is a dropped kerbstone there, to indicate parking. Mr Heafy is not able to put in the dropped kerbing as this must be done by KCC.

She said that in order to do this KHS at KCC would want to see justification, in the way of photographs showing the problems with parking.

Parking at the crossroads was also mentioned again as a problem as drivers have to move out into the road to see what is coming. However any parking restrictions could affect the ability to park outside the village shop.

Cllr Stevens mentioned the problems which those at Churn Lane were suffering with water flowing over the fields, however this was considered a private landowners issue.

There was a general request from parishioners to see the Village Green cut more regularly and kept shorter. 

Cllr March explained that the council were looking into putting fertilizers and weed killers onto the green to make the grass in better condition. She explained that to have the grass cut more frequently would cost more money, however the general consensus seemed to be that if this was what was required it should be carried out irrespective of extra costs.

It was reiterated that barbecues are not allowed on the green, as some people had been seen ignoring this rule recently.

4.         MINUTES OF THE 2015 ANNUAL PARISH MEETING
The minutes of the Annual Parish Meeting held on 18th May 2015 with their various appendices were recommended for approval by Robin Morton, seconded by Ken Mills, vote carried, and duly signed by the Chairman of the Parish Council.

5.
HIGHWAYS – Traffic consultant costs for providing a Traffic solution plan.

Cllr Davis explained that from Village Vision a Highways group had emerged under Robert Dicketts leadership to look at the two main highways problems facing the village – speeding on the main roads and safety issues at the crossroads.
Despite numbers meetings and visits from Kent Highways Service, a solution had not emerged from this and KHS had no spare budget for traffic engineering. A safety audit of the crossroads had been carried out but as there are no recorded fatalities and not many recorded accidents it was considered low priority.

Speed bumps were considered for the main roads, however this would mean better lighting of the whole road network which would could cause other issues.

The Parish Council had looked into the option of appointing a Traffic consultant who could be provided with a briefing of the problems incurred and asked to provide a solution for the village.

Once an effective solution had been sought it was hoped that the funding could then be raised from various sources.
Mr Clemson said that the village had been trying to find a solution for years, but he did not think there was a solution to be found.

Mr Dicketts said that often speeding is blamed on youngsters; however evidence suggested that it was more likely to be mums who are late for school or the older generations who speed. He suggested that the council may also wish to look at pedestrian safety on the Brenchley road also as this was an issue.

Cllr Stevens suggested that a mini roundabout or ‘doughnut’ could be placed at the crossroads to make it a four way stop, as at present the stop sign is on the ‘b’ classified road not the ‘c’ classified road.

The majority of those present supported the idea of obtaining a traffic solution via a consultant employed by the council. Cllr Davis said that the costs would be kept as low as possible and that once a solution had been found the parish would have to look at ways of funding it.

Mr Morton suggested that if a viable solution was found, some of the money could come from the parish council’s general reserves.

6.         VILLAGE VISION- update
Many hours had been spent on Village vision and out of this 27 different actions listed under 6 categories had been reported thanks mainly to Nick May and Ken Tutt. The Parish Council now wanted to update everyone on how things were progressing as well as the successes and failures:

Amenities- the village had managed to retain its Post office at Heath Stores despite threat of complete closure. The option of a bus shelter outside Health stores had been considered, but was not viable; instead a shelter on the green had been provided which was multipurpose.

Broadcasting of activities in the village had been achieved by Parish news, the village websites, What’s Going On Here Then Event (a 2014 event on the Green).
Communication and Business -The Broadband speed had been improved in teh village and superfast broadband is now available although you have to apply to upgrade. There were improved village websites.

Environment – This group did not really emerge, as planned. However the Parish council had managed to retain the civic amenities vehicle for Sundays through negotiations and had put in another street light on the Village Green. There had been a Bag and Flag event in 2015 and litter picking in 2015 and 2016.

Highways- The traffic group had held many meetings with KHS to try and improve traffic in the village and although not successful so far, this was ongoing. The Yalding restriction for HGVs over 7.5tons had improved the situation for Horsmonden and was now permanent. Speed watch had been run successfully for two years coordinated with a group in Brenchley and Matfield, however now that the coordinator had retired a new coordinator was needed.

Housing – The demand for housing for older people has not yet been met, however some affordable housing had been provided at Willard’s Place.
Social welfare and Young people – The Sumer festivals have been a great success for all over the last few years and HoVEC had now set up as a charity so that it could continue this work.

There were monthly films at the social club. The shelter on the Green was used by all members of society. The Parish Council had arranged the street cruizer bus session s for those 12 and over which have been v popular. There are more arranged for the summer holidays.

Beyond Village Vision- other things which had been done which were outside the scope of village vision- young trees planted on the Green, lights in the clock tower at the Institute Building.

Improvements – public transport – bus services were still poor in the village. Highways – needed action, Housing for elderly and young persons, activities for the young. However it was pointed out that none of these can be done without more volunteers from the village. Parishioners should let the clerk know if they can assist with any of these.

7.CHAIRMANS REPORT.

 Cllr March thanked the audience for keeping the parish council on their toes.
She also thanked all members of the Parish Council for their dedicated hard work through out the year and the clerk for her assistance to the council.
She reported on the following:

HWCAAG (High Weald Councils Aviation Action Group). The Parish Council had taken part in meetings with HWCAAG and were an associate member of the group with Cllrs March and Russell attending most meetings. The Gatwick Review had now taken place and Gatwick management had accepted most of the recommendations from the review. Cllrs would continue to monitor the situation and attend meetings.

Drones- some people had asked about the rules with drones. Problems can be associated with livestock being frightened or with pieces falling out of the sky. One cannot fly within 50m of a person or 15m of an organised assembly of people. Drone user have to be aware of trespassing or breaking the Data Protection Act . Farmers using drones to check their crops have to have suitable insurance.
Emergency Planning. The parish council had attempted to deliver letters to each household in the village about the plan. The plan wills be used to gather together useful information which can be put in to action in the case of an emergency situation. Parish councillors have been working with the Kent Resilience team at KCC and Emergency services and have based the plan on the KCC model. At present the parish council were still gathering information from various groups and societies in the village and collating everything together. The plan will be available to everyone; however some parts with personal information will be kept secure and confidential.

Although Horsmonden is not considered a high risk area, it is never known when an emergency can happen and an emergency plan enables us to help ourselves as much as possible should the situation arise and the village be cut off from the help of the emergency services.

Once the plan is complete practises will need to take place and KCC resilience team will assist with this.
8.PRECEPT FOR 2016/17 AND ACCOUNTS FOR 2015/16
Cllr Russell listed some of the main items of expenditure over the past year.
Appendix 1 had been circulated and displayed on the over head projector showing the expenditure for 2015/16. Peter Bird proposed acceptance of the accounts and this was seconded by Andrew Mills. Carried
Appendix 2 had been circulated and displayed showing the proposed precept for 2016/17.

Cllr Russell explained that the precept had increased by £2565 which was an extra £1.44 per year for a band ‘D’ property. The main reasons for the increase were grounds maintenance and insurance; making future provision for parish owned buildings such as the Village Hall and Institute Building as well as the village play area; the amenities vehicle (there was a strong likelihood that the parish would be asked to make a contribution towards the costs of this in the future); village vision (there was plenty more left to do); election costs (these had been provided in case of the event of an election and as they were not now needed would be put into reserves); water and sewage costs at the parish toilets (these were being currently being investigated and they seemed rather high); increased legal expenses for completion of leases  with the social club , play area and checking the constitution for HoVEC; village green maintenance as well as  the landscaping costs for the rest of the village.
It was proposed by Mike Clemson that the precept of £70,480 be accepted and this was seconded by Robin Morton. Carried.

Robin Morton offered thanks to all the Parish Council members for their hard work throughout the year.
The Meeting closed at 10.20pm.
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